MINUTES OF A CRANHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE THREE CHIMNEYS ON
TUESDAY 13TH MARCH 2018  AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Charlie Overs
Chairman

Cllr Teresa Clarke

Cllr Nigel Cooper
In Attendance:
County Councillor Keith Rippington

4 Members of the Public

PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Members of the Public raised concerns about the recent disposal of the parking area by the Playing Fields, concern was also raised about the lack of parking in the Church Road  vicinity.
The Chairman advised that these concerns will be covered during the meeting as specific agenda items.
1.
TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The Council accepted apologies from Cllr Marcia Lynall and Andy Hopkins.
2.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS IN ITEMS ON THIS AGENDA

There were none.

3.
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 6th FEBRUARY 2018. 
The minutes were approved and signed as a true record. 

Agenda Item 5. was brought forward to this point:

5.
TO RECEIVE THE FOLLOWING REPORTS:

a. County Councillors Report.  Cllr Keith Rippington updated the Council on the County

Councils budget and highways works on the A4173.  He also reported upon the Parish Councils unsuccessful bid for a 20 MPH Zone in the Parish and it was agreed that a meeting with the Highways Stakeholder will be arranged to seek alternative traffic speed reduction measures..
b. District Councillors Report.  District Councillor Nigel Cooper gave the following

report::
Council Tax – This was agreed by SDC on the 22 February; summary of the increases from various precepting authorities is :-

GCC                                                                          +2.49%

GCC (re adult social care)                                        +2%

Police & Crime Commissioner
                                 +5.59%

SDC                                                                          +2.99%

Parish & Town Councils (average)                           +7.06%

District Average for a Band D property                     +4.58%

(Cranham increase is actually 4.36% as our parish precept  is 8060 up from 7986, but our tax base (the number of properties in the parish expressed as “band D equivalent”,) has moved from 238.10 to 240.54  .For Cranham  the PC element of Council Tax has actually decreased from £33.54 to £33.51 for a band D property

Merrywalks redevelopment

At Council on 22/03/18 it was agreed (unanimously) to make a 5 year secured loan of £2m to Dransfield Properties Ltd , to support their project to regenerate the Merrywalks shopping centre in Stroud. Merrywalks is very run down and in need of investment and revamping. Dransfield are a company from Yorkshire that specialise in regenerating retail sites.See their website.

Parking at Church Close 
The former garage site has been sold , subject to contract. As I said at the last PC meeting I have been working on the parking situation at Church Close for some time (years!), parking there is currently inadequate, and this will only get worse with the sale of the garage site. From informal discussions I have received a very positive response from SDC Property Manager to my suggestion that the car park be transferred to the Parish Council. They have requested a meeting between themselves (Nick Stewart – SDC surveyor), the Parish Council, SDC District Councillor (me), and the officer from SDC who has responsibility for promoting affordable housing (Pippa Stroud) .  I hope the PC will agree to this.

Village Spring Clean

Once again I can report that SDC will make available litter pickers, bags, gloves and hi-viz tabards. Please can you confirm the date so I can book the equipment .
c. Commons Management Committee.   There was nothing to report.
d.
Paying Field Management Committee.  The Chairman advised that the Management Committee are organising a fund raising event to be held on 6 May.
e.
Village Hall Committee.  There was nothing to report.
f.
Neighbourhood Watch.
There was nothing to report..
4.
PLANNING
a. S.18/0273/HHOLD, Buckholt Road – Proposed alterations, side and rear two storey extension.  The Council agreed to Support this application.
6.
TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE FROM THE WORKING GROUP SET UP TO CONSIDER THE VALUE IN REGISTERING ANY COMMUNITY ASSETS.
Cllr Nigel Cooper detailed the following report:

Report to Cranham Parish Council re Registering Community Assets.

BACKGROUND:

Following approaches made from two parishioners the Parish Council agreed that a working group be set up to review and consider if there are any village assets that should be registered with the Stroud District Council as Assets of Community Value, under the Localism act 2011.

In summary if an Asset is listed and then subsequently the owner wishes to dispose of the asset the owner must notify the local authority of their intention to do so. Community Groups then have the opportunity to lodge a non binding expression of interest and a 6 months period in which to make proposals in parallel with other potential buyers or operators. However there is NO right of first refusal and the Owner will be free to sell to whomsoever they wish. Hence the KEY benefit of the scheme to the Community is that it will be afforded a 6 month period to develop proposals before an Asset is sold on the open market.

The working group consisting of Cllr Nigel Cooper and Cllr Andy Hopkins with volunteers Mike Drake and Mark Crowther met on Tuesday 6th March 2018 to discuss and this report details the outcomes of that meeting.

PROCESS:

The group essentially followed a 4 step process as follows:

Step 1: Indentified and listed all the Village Assets that potentially met the key criteria for the scheme. Which in summary are that the asset, which will be a building or other land, must further the social wellbeing or social interests of the local community.

Step 2: Reviewed each asset in turn to determine if there was any suitable existing constitution or other governance arrangement in place that protects and secures the future of the Asset thus negating the need to register the asset under this scheme.

Step 3: Considered if the Asset was of sufficient community value and would receive the necessary support such that a realistic, sustainable and achievable business case could be produced to support the ongoing operation of the Asset.

Step 4: Produce a summary report for Parish Council consideration and future action.

Outcomes:

The table below summarises the outcomes from the discussions and details proposed next steps.

	Description of the Asset:
	Summary of current situation and potential for registration:
	Recommendation for Future registration (Yes, No or Maybe)
	Proposed Actions and Next Steps:

	Cranham Common
	A clear and well managed constitution and management structure is in place and no benefit would be realised.
	No
	None

	Scout Centre
	Under the clear jurisdiction of the Scouting Association which in turn comes under the Charities Commission.
	No
	None

	Cranham School
	The School is under the jurisdiction of the Church of England. Whilst clearly an asset to the village it was thought unlikely that this scheme would benefit or help secure the future of the School should it become under threat.
	No
	None

	Alms Houses
	It was agreed that these were an asset to the community but not enough information was available about the current oversight/constitution arrangements.
	Maybe
	Action: Andy Hopkins to approach Alms Houses Committee (PoC Rob Garrett) and report back.

	Playing Field
	Already a Parish Council Asset and it was thought unlikely that any benefit would be derived. However it was agreed to confirm this with the Management Committee.
	Maybe
	Action: Ask the PC representative (Cllr Lynall) to investigate further and report back.

	Cricket Club
	Clearly an Asset but existing arrangements, safeguards and controls are in place.
	No
	None

	Village Hall
	Clearly a community asset. The exact details of the constitution were unknown although it was was known to be under current review and further clarity should be sought.
	Maybe
	Action: VH representative (Cllr Nigel Cooper) to investigate further and report back.

	Cranham Church
	Under the jurisdiction of the Church of England. Whilst clearly an asset to the village it was thought unlikely that this scheme would benefit or help secure the future of the Church should it become under threat.
	No
	None

	Allotments
	It is understood that the Allotments are already a PC owned asset and as such no benefit would be realised from registration.
	No
	Seek PC agreement

	Church Close Car Park 
	Current ownership to be checked and clarified.
	Maybe
	Cllr Nigel Cooper to investigate further and report back.

	Tennis Club 
	A community asset located within the playing field. Details of the ownership and constitution were unknown and further details required.
	Maybe
	Cllr Andy Hopkins to investigate further and report back. 

	Fostons Ash 
	Being located on the fringes of the village it was not considered that this was of sufficient community value and hence would be unlikely to receive the necessary support such that a realistic, sustainable and achievable Business plan could be produced to support the ongoing operation.
	No
	None

	Royal William 
	Being located on the fringes of the village it was not considered that this was of sufficient community value and hence would be unlikely to receive the necessary support such that a realistic, sustainable and achievable Business plan could be produced to support the ongoing operation.
	No 
	None

	Black Horse
	Recent activity and concern regarding the Black Horse has been widely discussed. The group unanimously agreed that the news that the owners and former licensee had regained control of the Black Horse, the previous lease having been terminated, was strongly welcomed. However there was general agreement that should an issue arise in the longer-term registration of the asset could be of benefit. Equally the strength of community reaction and support demonstrated recently indicated that the BH is of sufficient community value and would be likely to receive the necessary support such that a realistic, sustainable and achievable Business Plan could be produced. It was agreed that this was a sensitive matter that needed to handled appropriately and that the positive intentions behind the registration should be shared and discussed with the owners before any application was made.
	Yes
	The Council to consider the recommendation and if in agreement request that the Working Group develop the proposal further and communicate with current owners. 

	
	
	
	


.
7.
TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE IN REGARDS TO OBTAINING A 20 MPH ZONE WITHIN THE PARISH
This was covered in the County Councillors report.

8.
TO AGREE A DATE AND TIME AND FORMAT FOR THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING.

The Council agreed to hold the Annual Parish Meeting in the Village Hall on Saturday 5th  May 2018 at 10 am, using the same format as last year.

9.
COUNTY COUNCILLORS FUNDS

a. Highways Local.  The Council agreed to ask for a sum of 3k to be set aside for  speed reduction measures.

b. Growing our Communities Fund.  It was agreed to publish details of this fund in the Parish Magazine. 

10.
TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE TRUSTEES FOR THE PLAYING FIELDS 
In the absence of Cllr Marcia Lynall this item was deferred until the next meeting.

11.
TO CONSIDER THE FUTURE OF THE VILLAGE EMAILS
The Council took note of the new email address and noted that the email system is being administered by Mrs Caroline Field.

12.
TO CONSIDER PARKING LINES IN THE CAR PARK AT CHURCH CLOSE

This will be discussed when the Council meet with the SDC Officer responsible for Car Park.
13.
TO CONSIDER PURCHASING NEW GRIT BINS FOR THE PARISH

It was agreed to pursue the purchase of new grit bins in accordance with the recommendations of Cllr Marcia Lynall.
14.
FINANCE
a.
To approve the Accounts for payment.  The following accounts were presented for payment:


Clerks Salary / Expenses (Feb / Mar)
454.50
                      HMRC (Tax)
100.00
                      Community Heartbeat Trust (Pads)
75.60
                      K Holmes (Deposit refund loos)
36.00

                      Abbey Loos 
108.00

                     Cranham Village Hall (Hire)
15.00

                     PATA (UK) Payroll
22.50


                     Total Invoices for payment:
811.60 

                     The accounts were approved for payment.

b. To appoint Mr Ian Crowe as the Councils Auditor the Year Ending 31 March 2018. The Council unanimously agreed appoint Mr Ian Crowe as its auditor.
Prior to the meeting the Council expressed its sincere gratitude to Martin Whittaker and Jeb Wakeman for their tremendous efforts during the recent snowy weather, it was agreed that the Chairman will write an individual letter of thanks.

15.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Tuesday 3rd April 2018 at 7.30 PM in the Village Hall if Planning Applications are received.
THERE BEING NO FURTHER BUSINESS

THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.15 PM 
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